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Welcome from the Montana Synod 
 

Dear Siblings in Christ of the Montana (and N. Wyoming) Synod, 
 

Welcome to the 2022 Montana Synod Assembly, June 3 & 4, at the Billings Hotel and 
Convention Center in Billings MT! This will be our first in-person assembly in two years and my 
first in-person assembly as your bishop. The theme this year will be “Equipping for the Gospel” 
and I am excited to gather with you as we join together to equip one another for receiving and 
living the good news of Jesus Christ into our communities and world. 

 
One of the primary ways we hope you will be equipped at this year’s assembly gathering is 

through the many opportunities for us to worship together and to hear and receive the good news 
of Jesus Christ through Word and Sacrament. In our opening worship, we will install Pastor JP 
Carlson as the new campus pastor of Lutheran Campus Ministries at MSU. Because Pastor 
Carlson is Presbyterian, we will be joined by Pastors George and Kathy Goodrich, the Executive 
Presbyters of the Yellowstone Presbytery (PCUSA) as well as LCM MSU board members and 
students. Pastor George Goodrich will preach. 

 
On Saturday morning we will celebrate Pentecost together in a festive worship with Holy 

Communion. All are invited to wear something red for the service that day as we welcome 
the Holy Spirit into our midst. The Pentecost worship service will be recorded, and a link provided 
on our webpage Saturday afternoon to be used by congregations for their worship on Sunday 
morning.  

 
Another way we hope you will be equipped for the Gospel is through faith formation 

opportunities during our workshops and plenary sessions together. This year all of our workshop 
leaders are from the Montana Synod and will be presenting on such topics as a Bible study on 
Revelation, a presentation on the boarding schools and their effects on indigenous peoples then 
and now, post-modern worship and ministry, congregational vitality, stewardship and many other 
topics. Also, our synod task forces on Racial Justice and Changing Climate will each be offering a 
workshop and there will be two listening posts offered from the ELCA social statement task force 
on Church, Government and Civic Engagement so that you can voice your perspective on that 
topic. 

 
We will also have plenty of time for fellowship as we enjoy a banquet together honoring 

anniversaries of ordination and congregations as well as welcoming those new to the synod and 
remembering those pastoral leaders who have died in the past few years. There will be times of 
formal conversation across tables about where God might be leading Christ’s Church into the 
future and there will be plenty of informal conversation during receptions offered on Friday and 
Saturday evening.  

 
Primary business will include the election of a new Synod Treasurer and Synod Secretary. 

The Rev. Dr. Carmelo Santos will present the Churchwide Report from the ELCA and Loni Taylor, 
our Region 1 Churchwide Council Representative will present on the work of the Churchwide 
council.  And there will be an update on the upcoming Churchwide Assembly taking place August 
8-12, 2022, in Columbus, OH. 
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And finally, some reminders. The schedule will look different this year and the Assembly 
will begin promptly at 9 a.m. on Friday with the opening worship. Many of the pre-assembly 
activities such as voting member orientation and budget hearings will take place before the 
assembly via Zoom or videos. Voting members please take advantage of these pre-assembly 
offerings that you can attend from your own home so that you are ready when you arrive for the 
work of the assembly. 

 
Also, for the first time, the assembly will be live streamed so that non-voting members can 

watch the plenary sessions and worship from home. Please watch for the link on the Montana 
Synod Assembly webpage where all sorts of information about the assembly can be found, 
including videos from our many ministry partners. https://www.montanasynod.org/2022-
assembly1.html  
 

Finally, we are doing everything we can to protect you from the Covid virus at the 
assembly while at the same time providing an inspiring and meaningful assembly experience in 
community together. At this point, masks are recommended but optional; that could change as we 
consult the Yellowstone County Health Department before the assembly. Also, we hope and 
expect that all voting members and visitors to the assembly will care for the health of their 
neighbors by being vaccinated or at least getting a negative result on a covid test the day before 
arrival. 

 
Blessings to you until we see each other at the assembly as we equip one another in the 

ministry of the gospel of Jesus Christ. 
 

In Christ’s Love, 
 
 
 
 

Rev. Laurie Jungling, Bishop  

https://www.montanasynod.org/2022-assembly1.html
https://www.montanasynod.org/2022-assembly1.html
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Welcome from the ELCA  
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ELCA Churchwide Representative Introduction 
  



7   
 

Montana Synod Bishop’s Report 

Dear Friends in Christ, 
 
As we gather for the Montana/N. Wyoming Synod Assembly 2022, grace to you and peace from 
our Savior, Jesus Christ our Lord! 

It is good to be together again. Even if we are still navigating through the realities of Covid; 
even if we are still dealing with exhaustion and cultural conflict and change in our church, country 
and world; even if we are still struggling to see God’s promise of new life in the midst of violence, 
hate, war and so many other things that seem to show us only death; even in the midst of the on-
going rollercoaster ride of life a year after our first (perhaps not our last) on-line assembly, it is still 
good to be together again. Thank you to Candi Standall and all who helped plan and organize the 
2022 Assembly! 

In fact, it is this return to in-person community where I am seeing God’s presence and 
promise of life more clearly. As the staff and I have traveled to your congregations and ministries 
again, worshipping with you, listening to you, visiting with you and eating with you, we are 
reminded of how important the in-person gathering of the community of Christ is for our ministry of 
living out the gospel of Jesus Christ together. 

Last year I introduced the theme that is guiding our work as a synod: Equipping the 
followers of Christ in the MT/NWY Synod for participating in the ministry of Christ’s 
Gospel. This theme is certainly guiding the staff’s activities across the synod. But the staff is not 
the synod alone; all of us are the synod together and together we are called to equip one another 
for this Gospel ministry. 

As we think about what it means to be the MT/NWY Synod, it may help us to remember 
that the word “synod” actually means “walking on the way together.” And in the case of the 
church, the way we are talking about is the way of Christ. So the synod is a group of 
congregations and ministries, pastoral leaders and lay people in these shared contexts who walk 
the way of Christ together to serve the neighbor and proclaim the good news of new life in Christ. 

Therefore, I am not the synod, though I may serve as the bishop of the synod and am 
called and elected to lead the synod. The synod staff and the synod council are not the synod 
either, though they are employed, elected, and tasked with serving alongside me as the everyday 
leadership for the synod. Even you, the assembly who gather in June every year (when there isn’t 
a pandemic) to govern the synod, is not the synod. And the Synod House is not the synod; it’s 
simply where the staff offices are.  

No, together WE are the synod. The synod is you, and me, and all of us ELCA Lutheran 
congregations, ministries and followers of Christ from across N.WY and MT walking the way of 
Jesus together, receiving the gift of God’s holy new life, and equipping one another in our faith 
and ministry of love and service. 

And as the Montana Synod, we join with the other two expressions of the ELCA – the 
many congregations/ministries across the ELCA and the Churchwide organization – to equip the 
followers of Christ for the various ways we can do the ministry of the gospel as individuals and as 
community. Here are several ways we continue to equip one another as the Body of Christ: 
 
Faith Formation and Education. One of the main purposes of the church is to create 
opportunities for the Spirit to create faith among the people of God. I believe that in this moment in 
time, this work needs to be particularly focused on (re)discovering the core of who we are as 
Lutherans, whose we are as children of God in the world but not of it, and what it means to be 
followers of Christ according to Christ’s values, principles and character. This means opening 
ourselves up to the work of the Holy Spirit and letting go of what is holding us back from being 
who Christ calls us to be as church and individual members of the church so that we can be 
equipped for ministry. Thank you to Jenny Kunka, director of NRIT, for offering clergy and lay 
alike continuing education options right here in the synod.   
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Transitions in Pastoral Leadership. It is true that the ELCA has a shortage of ordained clergy 
and deacons. This means we need to be creative in discerning new ideas for regional 
collaboration and ministry together. We also are seeking new ways to address the roster leader 
shortage through promoting new and ongoing avenues toward pastoral leadership including 
candidacy toward ordination and the MT Synod LPA program. If you are interested in helping us 
“grow our own leaders,” I encourage you to with visit Pr. Tammy Bull and Pr. Jason Asselstine at 
their table for more information on opportunities to become a pastoral leader in Montana so that 
we can help equip you for ministry.  
 
Growing Thriving Leaders among lay and rostered people. Good, healthy leaders are trained, 
grown and prepared, not born. So we are seeking various means of training  those who wish to 
grow in leadership. Today’s church and society requires different types of pastoral leaders than 
what were needed in the past. Those who lead in ministry – both ordained and lay – need to be 
adaptive with solid emotional intelligence and resilience, focused on loving those they are called 
to serve rather than fixing them, and open to the Spirit’s direction wherever that may lead. They 
also should be able to create and guide courageous spaces for Spirit-led communal discernment 
and actions of the church that welcomes as many voices as possible. There are many of us, 
including myself, who can continue to benefit from pastoral leadership training so that we are able 
to equip you for ministry. 
 
Vital Congregations and Ministries. But pastors are not Christians alone and we also need 
healthy congregations and ministries to do the work of the Body of Christ in the world. And we 
need to stop defining health by numbers, whether bodies or money. Yes, those are needed to be 
church but the more important question of gratitude and generosity we should be asking is “what 
can we do with what we do have?” rather than doing nothing because of what we don’t have.  

Therefore, part of developing vital congregations is to engage in richer learning about 
stewardship that sees through a lens of God’s abundance, rather than through a lens of scarcity. 
This involves equipping the followers of Christ across the synod to share our time, talents, 
treasures, priorities and energy toward the ministry of the gospel in local, synod, and world 
contexts. Thank you to the Stewardship Team and Dennis Trotter who are equipping us in new 
ways of being stewards of God’s people and creation. 

But an even larger part of developing thriving ministries in today’s context is to equip the 
church to dream and innovate together. Because our recovery from the pandemic has been 
slower than hoped for, we haven’t had the opportunity to spend time yet to dream dreams and 
explore visions of God’s future. But out of the pandemic has emerged the opportunity to explore 
anew what it means to be church together and enter into a time of Pentecost across the seasons 
where the Holy Spirit might equip us for new and old forms of ministry.  

Experience is showing us that thriving ministries are those who are willing to enter into the 
messiness of asking hard questions and being open to God’s answers and God’s future. They 
have a desire to work together to explore, discern, experiment, risk, fail, learn and then do it all 
again. Thank you to the Congregation Vitality Team and Pr. Peggy Paugh Leuzinger, the Director 
for Evangelical Mission for the synod for your ongoing work in the Congregational Vitality Process 
to equip congregations for ministry. (Note: Rumors of her impending retirement were greatly 
exaggerated, though true for a short time. Thanks for staying with the team, even if from a 
different homebase.) 
 
Technology. Thanks to presence and expertise of Colter McCarty, we have an opportunity to 
explore with more thoughtfulness the role our contemporary technologies can play in ministry. 
Think of what the pandemic would have been like without options for online worship and 
meetings. Tech has taken us far. But we must continue to ask, how can we use it in the best ways 
possible to equip us for the ministry of the gospel rather than it using us in the worst ways 
possible? 
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Collaboration with other Synods, with Ecumenical Partners, and in Inter-religious 
Opportunities. While we tend to see only the division the pandemic created, in fact the pandemic 
brought many groups and organizations together to explore new options for doing ministry. One 
way this work is on the front burners involves finding new ways to share pastoral leadership, 
space, educational and training opportunities, and regional ministries across the state. 
 
Seek to do Love and Justice, walking humbly with our God. As followers of Christ, we are 
called first and foremost to love God and love our neighbors. All of our neighbors. Therefore, we 
are called to do justice and seek the well-being of the people and creation around us. But we’re 
also called to go beyond seeking God’s justice and do genuine Jesus-love. That can only happen 
as we are first transformed by the depth of love God for us which empowers us to live the fullness 
of love into the world. Because the world continues to change, we must discern again and again 
the details of what genuine Jesus-love lived into the world looks like for this time and place. Thank 
you to the Care for Creation Task Forces and Racial Justice Task Force for guiding us through 
important opportunities of discernment for doing justice and living love in relationship to God’s 
creation and people of color, particularly here in Montana our indigenous neighbors and 
communities. 
 
Collaboration with our Companion Synods. The pandemic has limited the amount of 
connection we’ve been able to have with our Companion Churches in Bolivia (IELB) and Southern 
Africa (Cape Orange Diocese). However, we continue to seek ways to walk together to respond to 
common issues we face (leader shortage) and support one another in common mission of 
ministry of the gospel and building up the church around the world. 

 
The synod staff serves the synod by helping to equip the synod in all these aspects of the 

ministry of Christ’s gospel and much more. We work to seek resources, to encourage and uplift, 
empower and support, and create the spaces for the whole synod to come together in various 
ways to discern, explore God’s future.  

Finally, I offer my gratitude to you for your continued support of the Montana Synod. Thank 
you! Your gifts – financial, service, and prayer – continue to help us equip the ministry of the 
gospel of Jesus Christ in your congregation, the Montana Synod, the wider ELCA. Last year we 
had minimal travel expenses and received a couple of large legacy gifts (from a congregation and 
an individual) which allowed our bottom line to look good and proclaimed God’s abundance for the 
ministry we are doing. However, mission support dollars from congregations continue to decline 
(we still need and welcome that support!) so we are continuing to consider new ways for the 
synod to seek financial provision beyond mission support from you, including through more legacy 
giving and other offerings. See the synod website for our new Gift Policy. 

Please join with the Montana/N. Wyoming Synod and the wider church as together we 
explore and discern what it means to be a church equipped for the ministry of the Gospel. May 
God bless us in our time together as an assembly and guide us in right paths for the future of 
God’s church. 

Respectfully Submitted by Rev. Laurie Jungling, Bishop, Montana Synod, ELCA 
 
 
 
 
 

Rev. Laurie Jungling, Bishop   
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Montana Synod Secretary’s Report 
 

Below is a summary of the actions taken by the Council of the Montana Synod since the 
assembly held in June of 2021, including the June 2021 council meeting held just prior to the 
assembly. The Council of the Montana Synod met five times in the past year. The Synod Council 
is commissioned to conduct the business of the Synod between Synod Assemblies, as well as 
set the direction for the Synod. The Council conducted the following business: 

• Approved the 2021 Rules of the Assembly 
• New members of the council were installed: Lana Buerkle, Rev. Scott Hedegaard, Rev. 

Wendy McAlpine, and Celeste Pogachar. 
• Approved funding to continue contracting with Dennis Trotter for stewardship in the 2021 

calendar year. 
• Approved Pastor Doris Tollefson as a member of the Synod Council executive committee. 
• Approved the appointment of Pastor Wendy McAlpine to the Synod Council, replacing 

Pastor Jessie Obrecht, representing the Golden Triangle Cluster. 
• Affirmed Presbyterian Pastor JP Carlson as the pastor of Lutheran Campus Ministry at MSU 

Bozeman. 
• Approved a plan to use a three-year rolling average of the CPI-U for salary guidelines. 
• Approved the salary guidelines for 2022. 
• Approved the appointment of Dave Scholten as interim synod treasurer. 
• A committee reviewed the synod gift policy, and the new policy was approved in February 

2022. 
• Added council member Allen Hansen as a signer on the Endowment Authorization for the 

Endowment Fund. 
• Affirmed the executive committee’s decision to refinance the mortgage on the Synod House. 
• Gave $1000 to the Montana Jewish Project. 
• Split the Ministry Growth Fund of the ELCA Foundation account in three accounts named: 

Rural Ministry Emmaus Fund, Leader Support Ramseth Fund, and Montana Synod of the 
ELCA; and set up automatic quarterly distributions for the ministry of the synod. 

• Approved 2023 budget as presented on Saturday morning, February 19th, 2022. 
• Approved the 2022 Rules of the Assembly, with addendum, to be submitted to the assembly 

for approval. 
• Approved the changes to the 2022 budget as submitted. 
• Approved the changes to the 2023 budget as submitted. 
• Support the creation care task force in pursuing what a partnership with WSE might look like. 
• Support the Montana Jewish Project with focused fundraising to purchase the Montana 

Synagogue in Helena. 
• Approved On Leave from Call Status: Pastor Cathy Asheim-Larsen, Pastor Stacey Heggem, 

Pastor Natalie Faltin, Pastor Kim Peterson, Pastor Kathleen Larson Aasheim, Pastor Halcyon 
Bjornstad, Pastor Kendra Wilde, and Pastor Kristi Bummer. 

• Approved Retirement Roster Status: Pastor Barbara Gwynn, Pastor Aprille Jordan, Pastor 
Steve Schmidt, Pastor Arne Bergland, Pastor Rand Drollman, Pastor Dan Heskett, Pastor 
Julie Long, Pastor Christine Holler-Dinsmore, and Pastor Kristina Mitzman. The annual 
review of 1/3 of this roster was completed in 2021 by Bishop Jungling. 
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• Synod Council Calls to Special Service: Pastor Darren Paulson (Saint John’s United, Billings). 
• Removed Lynn DeYoung from the ELCA retired roster by unanimous vote of the council. 
• Appointed: Pastor Tim O’Shields and LPA Deb Oldfield to the NRIT advisory committee. 
• Received reports from Bishop Laurie Jungling, Synod Vice President Dick Deschamps, 

Synod Secretary Amanda Liggett, Synod Treasurer Sue Ost, Associate to the Bishop Jason 
Asselstine, Director of NRIT Jenny Kunka, John Sheppard (Creation Care Task Force), 
Director for Evangelical Mission, Peggy Paugh Leuzinger, Synod Interim Treasurer David 
Scholten, Former bishops, Rev. Mark Ramseth and Rev. Jessica Crist for the Montana 
Jewish Project, Pastor Eric Huseth and Patrick Miller (Creation Care Task Force), and Pastor 
Stacie Heggem and Pastor Melanie Martin-Dent (Racial Justice Task Force). 

 
Some topics of discussion throughout the year were: our synod mission partners, Mission 
Support, disaster response, vision and mission, support for the synod task forces, support for 
congregations and ministries, and the synod gift policy. 
 
Respectfully Submitted, 
 
 
 
Pastor Amanda Liggett 
Secretary, Montana Synod, ELCA 
 
 
Click HERE to go to the minutes from the 2021 Montana Synod Assembly. 
 
  

https://www.montanasynod.org/uploads/3/0/9/6/30961995/assembly_minutes_2021.pdf
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Montana Synod Treasurer’s Report 

Equipping for the Ministry of the Gospel through Stewardship of God’s Abundance. 

The Merriam-Webster dictionary defines “equipping” as “to furnish for service or action by 
appropriating provisions”.  While provisions include more than financial assets, as your interim 
treasurer my focus has been on assessing and reviewing the financial resources with which the 
Montana Synod has been blessed.  As a banker, I can state that the Synod’s balance sheet is in a 
strong financial position, with good liquidity, solid fund balances, and a modest level of debt.  
While the trend in mission Support (i.e., revenue up streamed from congregations to the Synod) 
had been negative from 2015 through 2020, Mission Support increased slightly in 2021.  
Moreover, total revenue was up substantially in 2021 due to some one-time revenue sources and 
major gifts, resulting in a $150K surplus for 2021.  Time will tell whether major gifts and other 
income will be an increasing source of revenue in the future.  In the meantime, Mission support 
accounts for more than 95% of revenue for the Montana Synod. 

In addition to reviewing resources, the treasurer’s role is to monitor expenditures and 
make recommendations for wise, efficient, and effective stewardship of the abundance God has 
entrusted to the Montana Synod.  Accordingly, the Synod Council resisted the temptation to 
spend the 2021 surplus immediately on a myriad of worthy ministry requests, and also resisted 
the temptation to bury the surplus in the ground out of fear of declining revenue.  Rather, the 
surplus has been spread over three years to allow the Synod to maintain, and even increase, its 
current budget which focuses on direct support to various ministries (55%), indirect support to 
Synod ministries and congregations (45%), and administrative costs of maintaining a Synod office 
(10%). 

The Montana Synod, like many charitable organizations will face financial pressure in the 
current inflationary environment when expenses often increase more quickly than revenue.  To 
address these concerns, the Synod Council and staff have made a concerted effort to control 
overhead costs.  Administrative costs have actually decreased over the past three years and the 
Synod recently refinanced the mortgage on the Synod House which will save $10K in interest 
expense over the next five years and $40K over the life of the loan.  Meanwhile, the Stewardship 
Task Force has met regularly to discuss strategies and plans to help equip congregations and the 
Synod for financial development in the current economic environment.  Additionally, the Synod 
Council and staff are focusing on wise stewardship of the Synod’s financial assets, including 
various endowment funds. 

As I monitor the monthly financial reports and review the budget of the Montana Synod, I 
am proud of the work the Synod has done in supporting ministry and equipping for the gospel in 
amazing ways.  I’m grateful to Sue Ost (whose shoes I’m attempting to fill) and other past 
treasurers for their efforts in putting the Synod in the sound financial condition it finds itself today.  
And I’m committed to continuing thoughtful stewardship of the abundance with which God has 
entrusted us. 

Respectfully Submitted, 

 
Dave Scholten 
Treasurer, Montana Synod  
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2023 Proposed Budget  
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2021 Restricted Funds of Montana Synod 
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2021 Mission Support from Congregations 
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2021 Designated Gifts from Congregations 
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2021 World Hunger Giving 
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Roster Transitions in 2021 
 
Pastors new to the Synod:  

Pastor Heidi Hester  Hope Lutheran, Bozeman 
 

Newly Ordained:  
Pastor Annela Rova  Trinity Lutheran, Choteau 
Pastor Josh Wyman  First American Lutheran, Hardin 
Pastor Melissa Johansen American Lutheran, Livingston 

 
Transitions within the Synod: 
 Pastor Darren Paulson From Atonement Lutheran to St. John’s Lutheran Ministries 
 
Retirements: 

Pastor Rand Drollman 
Pastor Christine Holler-Dinsmore 
Pastor Aprille Jordan 
Pastor Dan Heskett 
Pastor Brad Ulgenes 
Pastor Kris Mitzman 
Pastor Barb Gwynn 
Pastor Julie Long 
Pastor Steve Schmidt 
   

Left the Synod: 
Pastor Elisabeth Daniels 
Pastor Will Sappington 
Pastor Thomas Gehring  
Pastor  Sean Janssen 
Pastor Lynn Ogren 

 
Deceased:  

Pastor Valerie Putt 
 Pastor Irvin Gronneberg 
 Pastor Barbara Westhoff 
 Pastor Robert Quam 
 Pastor Ernest Larsen 
 Pastor Larry Vinson 
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Lay Pastoral Associate Program Report 

The Montana Synod Lay Pastoral Associate program is a gift to the people and congregations of 
this Church. Through this training program men and women take part in educating themselves for 
service to the congregations of this Synod and for personal growth in the areas of Biblical literacy, 
church history and Lutheran theology. They receive training in deepening their Spiritual lives, 
worship leadership, Preaching and pastoral care.  

The Montana Synod has more than 200 recognized Lay Pastoral Associates using their gifts in 
congregations all over Montana and northern Wyoming. They serve as Synodically Authorized 
Ministers, Bible Study and confirmation teachers, council representatives, youth leaders, as well 
as members of many Synod committees and task forces.  

After the long break due to the pandemic, we have resumed in-person classes. In April we held a 
join retreat in Great Falls that combined the Spirituality and Worship retreats. Pastor Julie Long 
did a wonderful job combining the two separate but related topics, and LPA Students came from 
all areas of the Synod (and beyond) to attend.  

Since my last report, several individuals have finished the requirements to be recognized as an 
LPA. Thy have received their certificate and name tag and have been recognized in their 
congregation for their hard work. They will also be recognized at this assembly.  

Name City 
Josh Gomez Havre 
Marilyn Hall Missoula 
Jim Reindoller Billings 
Jean Skillman Wilsall 
Vanessa Steiger Billings 
Mary Stevens Havre 
Marcia Swenson Great Falls 

 

Congratulations for finishing your work.  

To all the LPAs in the Montana Synod, thank you for the time and leadership you have given to 
the congregations of this synod. We appreciate the work you do and your dedication to the work 
of the Gospel.  

Submitted by Pastor Jason Asselstine, Associate to the Bishop 
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Director for Evangelical Mission Report 

Common Traits of Thriving Congregations in the ELCA: 
• A sense of purpose rooted in God’s mission. (A shared understanding of what God wants 

them to do and a sense that they are always being sent anew to serve God in the world.) 
• A willingness to change. (People so committed to God’s purpose that they will change what 

they do to get it done.) 
• Shared leadership (Laity and clergy working together with a true sense of the Priesthood of 

ALL believers.) 
• Members of the congregation are growing spiritually. (Personal transformation precedes 

organizational or corporate transformation.) 

These traits were lifted up in the “Reboot Training” led by ELCA leaders recently. As I 
continue to listen to leaders around the Synod, I hear the concerns about how to be church today 
when it feels like so much has changed around us. I have repeated a line from my mother (who 
just turned 95 in May) who last summer said that she just “wanted life to go back to normal.” She 
paused, then said, I guess that it will be a new normal, won’t it?” Then she paused again and said, 
“But time never goes backward. It is always moving forward.” I am encouraged by her words and 
her wisdom. The “Traits of Thriving Congregations” reflects a world view in which time is always 
moving forward and doing so in a way that God’s people live in trust and faith that the God who 
has created and nurtured us and God’s church is moving with us into that future. God, who is the 
God of new life, invites us to enter into the unknown with courage and resiliency. In my role as the 
Director for Evangelical Mission in the Montana Synod, I see all the areas in which I work as 
areas in which we continue to be called into newness with hope and trust. 

ELCA Reboot – Vital Congregations Training for Leaders events were held last fall and again in 
the winter. Several members of congregations who participated joined together in a recent “Synod 
Reunion” to hear what others are doing and to encourage and be encouraged. Please note the 
invitation to participate in the next “Reboot” that will begin in the fall and plan to gather a team to 
engage in learning and growth together – all on Zoom. 

Faithful Innovation – The leadership team for the Faithful Innovation process continues to work 
with the congregations who are currently participating. If your congregation might be interested in 
participating in the process in the fall, please reach out to me soon so that I can share information. 
The Faithful Innovation process is just that – a process, that is meant to be repeated over and 
over. It is learning opportunity for a guiding team to focus first on listening to God, one another 
and the community, to experiment – to try things based on the listening, and then to reflect and 
share within the guiding team and with the congregation. It is a process of learning along with a 
coach who walks with the guiding team. Please come to the workshop to learn more or at least 
pick up a brochure at the Synod Coaching Table. Our hope is that congregations begin to see and 
engage in how the Holy Spirit is already present in their community. As we have led two cohorts 
of congregations in the process, the participants have stated that it has been a helpful and faith-
enhancing experience. 

Stewardship/Generosity – I recently completed the “Executive Certificate in Religious 
Fundraising” sponsored by the Lake Institute on Faith and Giving. In conversations with 
congregations and ministry leaders, I hear about concerns about the giving trends in 
congregations. Please reach out to me for conversations about generosity and giving. We also 
have 3 other pastors in the Synod who have completed the certificate. We plan to be a resource 
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for the Synod and our congregations. Dennis Trotter has been serving as the Synod Stewardship 
Consultant with me. We worked with 5 congregations over the past year in a pilot project that we 
called “Fed By Ravens” based on 1 Kings 19 as Elijah was sustained by the unlikely ravens. In 
conversation and coaching with some of these congregations, we met and encouraged the 
leaders and affirmed their capacity to discern and guide their congregations. 

New Mission Starts – Confluence Collective is a new ministry start in the Montana Synod located 
in Missoula. At the Pastoral Conference held at Chico in April, the Synod pastors and leaders 
experienced the opening worship with the leadership of Confluence. I work with the leaders of 
Confluence as they continue to discern how they grow and continue to be a ministry presence in 
the Synod. I am aways wondering about what new mission starts are waiting to be birthed in the 
Synod too. If you have any ideas or hunches, please reach out to me. With the churchwide 
organization, we in the Synod desire to partner with those who are seeking to be gospel presence 
with those in the Synod who are not already connected to a congregation. 

Ministries supported by Churchwide and Synod – The Synod has supported Freedom in 
Christ Prison Ministry since it’s formation over ten years ago. In the past year, the Board has 
spent many hours in conversation and planning to establish a Task Force to engage in 
conversation regarding a Freedom in Christ presence in the Womens’ Prison in Billings as well as 
beginning conversations about reintegration/reentry. 

The Synod and ELCA both are also supporters of Our Saviour’s Lutheran Church on the Rocky 
Boys Reservation and are working to provide pastoral leadership along with the strong lay 
presence and ministry of the people in that community.  

Spirit of Life Lutheran Ministry on the Fort Peck Reservation has ceased to exist. We in the Synod 
give thanks for Pastor Chris Holler-Dinsmore’s leadership and presence with those incarcerated in 
the Tribal Correctional Facility in Poplar and wish her well in her retirement.  

Coaching – If you are an LPA, Rostered Leader, Council member or officer in a congregation, 
consider engaging a coach to accompany you as you make decisions, seek clarification or 
address an issue in your life or the life of your congregation. Here in the Montana Synod, we are 
working get coaches trained and offer coaching for life’s challenges. (See the Coaching Display 
Table for more information). 

Excellence in Leadership – The Rocky Mountain Synod offers a 19-month process to strengthen 
“courageous, resilient, and faithful leaders for the sake of the world.” I completed the training in 
March and have been asked to join a cadre of people as a trainer. If you wonder if gaining more 
self-understanding, knowledge, leadership and conflict management skills might be helpful for you 
as a pastor or LPA, please reach out to me for more information or check their website at 
http://www.rmselca/excellence-in-leadership 

Dwelling in the Word – In the beginning of the pandemic, I began to offer a 30-minute time for 
Dwelling in the Word every Thursday at 8:30 am. This has been life giving for several people and 
a helpful place and time to engage in conversation about what God might be saying to each of us 
in the gospel reading for the coming Sunday. If you would like to join us on Zoom, please reach 
out to me for the link.  

Conversation/mentoring/consulting with leaders and congregations – I am available to 
preach, teach, speak, meet via Zoom and in other ways with pastors and leaders in congregations 
as you navigate the challenges and opportunities of these days. Please email or call me.  

http://www.rmselca/excellence-in-leadership
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On a personal note: I will be working remotely from Livingston beginning in early July and 
will continue to travel to Great Falls and around the Synod as needed and as events are 
scheduled. I continue to be motivated and enthused about the work that I do for the sake of the 
Montana Synod and the whole church. Thank you for the honor to serve in the Montana Synod on 
your behalf.  

Pastor Peggy Paugh Leuzinger 
Director for Evangelical Mission, Montana Synod, ELCA  
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Northern Rockies Institute of Theology (NRIT) Report 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Ephesians 4:12-13 

To equip the saints for the work of the ministry, for building up of the body 
of Christ, until all of us come to the unity of faith and of the knowledge of the 

Son of God, to maturity, to the measure of the full stature of Christ. 

 

The Northern Rockies Institute of Theology lives to equip the saints (meaning you!) for the 
ministry of the Gospel. We do this through: 

• Offering classes on bible, doctrine, church history, church and society, personal 
and spiritual topics, and the practice of ministry. 

• Collaborating with partners including churches, camps, other synods and other 
denominations to bring quality Christian education to Montana and Northern 
Wyoming. 

• Lifting up, encouraging and helping to support other educational opportunities 
offered around the synod (let us know about events in your churches!) 

• Inviting all: pastors, SAMs, LPAs and lay people to our events. 
• Providing scholarship funds for clergy who might need assistance in attending an 

NRIT event. 

Please support your pastors, SAMs and LPAs as they seek out continuing education. For 
church leaders, (as for other professions) continuing education is meant to help them 
minister to those they serve. 

 

MISSION STATEMENT 

The Northern Rockies Institute of Theology exists to provide and 
promote lifelong learning for the people of the Montana Synod and their 

neighbors, for the purpose of equipping them in their ministry of the Gospel. 
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Candidacy Committee Report 

The Montana Synod Candidacy Committee is part of the ELCA ministry that seeks to 
identify, nurture, train, and approve leaders for the public ministries of the church. Candidacy is 
a partnership between congregations, Candidacy committees, seminaries, and the ELCA’s 
Congregational and Synodical Mission unit, all working together with individuals as they discern 
the call of the Holy Spirit to service in the church’s rostered ministries. 

The ELCA’s public ministries are ordered in two rosters. 
• Ministers of Word and Sacrament (most often called pastors) are ordained leaders 

who proclaim and embody the Gospel - particularly through preaching, celebration of the 
sacraments, pastoral care, teaching, and other service.  

• Ministers of Word and Service (called deacons) are ordained leaders called to embody 
the Gospel in a life of Christ-like service that may include nurture, healing, advocacy, and 
equipping God’s people for witness and service within and beyond the congregation.  

 
Now, more than ever before, there are a variety of options for those responding to this call to 

rostered service in our church!  Theological education for both rosters may be residential at a 
seminary; through distributed learning (DL) which involves much work done online, as well as 
intensive courses two or three times a year on campus at a seminary; collaborative learning (CL) 
which combines remote classroom learning with hands-on congregational service; and through 
theological education for emerging ministries (TEEM) which raises up leaders for particular 
contextual ministries and trains them through a combination of on-site and remote learning 
coupled with congregational service. 

Within our synod, theological education for rostered ministry is often a natural “next step” for 
Lay Pastoral Associates (LPAs) in their life-long journey of faith.  LPAs receive training through 
the synod for various kinds of ministerial service, at times including work as Synodically 
Authorized Ministers (SAM) in local congregations.  This expanded role and responsibility 
generally brings with it a desire for further growth in the practice of ministry and for deeper 
theological education and understanding.  If you are currently an LPA or SAM, we invite you to 
explore additional opportunities for your own life-long journey of faith through candidacy! 

Members of the Candidacy Committee, appointed by the Montana Synod Council to four-
year terms which may be renewed once, include John Mundinger (Helena), Sherry 
Svennungsen (Kalispell), Pastor Steve Loy (Billings – Committee Chair), Joan Schmidt 
(Great Falls), Pastor Miriam Schmidt (Big Sky), and Dan Schilcher (Butte). Also on the 
Candidacy Committee are Bishop Laurie Jungling, Deacon Laura Gifford (ELCA Candidacy 
and Leadership Manager for Regions 1 and 2), Rev. Dr. Kathryn Schifferdecker (Luther 
Seminary faculty), and Rev. Tammy Bull (Synod Candidacy Coordinator). 

In the past year the following candidates have been approved for ordination:  Wendy 
McAlpine, Logan McLean, Cheryl Muncy, Annela Rova, Tim Tharp, Keith Weatherford. 

Current Montana Synod Candidates for the Ministry of Word and Sacrament: 

• Melanie Forrey (Big Timber) - DL M. Div. at Luther Seminary 
• Joshua Gomez (Havre/First) – CL M. Div at Wartburg Seminary 
• Kristin LaVé (Billings/Atonement) - DL M.Div. at Luther Seminary 
• Carlos Ramalho (Billings) - planning DL M.Div. at Luther Seminary 
• Baird Linke (Helena) - DL M.Div. at Wartburg Seminary 
• Riley Anderson-Reed (Harlowton) – M.Div. at Wartburg Seminary 
• Shawn Juers (Helena) – M.Div. at Wartburg Seminary 
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Current Montana Synod Candidates for the Ministry of Word and Service: 

• Colter McCarty (Great Falls) – M.A. at Luther Seminary 

 

Do you think you might be called towards the church’s public ministries? Do you know 
someone who may be interested and/or gifted for such service? Contact the Synod Office, the 
Synod Candidacy Coordinator, or anyone on the Candidacy Committee.  Please keep this 
ministry, and our candidates, in your prayers. 
 

Submitted by Tammy Bull, Synod Candidacy Coordinator       

candidacy@montanasynod.org 
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Montana Synodical Women’s Organization (SWO) Report 
 

Greetings from the Board of the Montana Synodical Women’s Organization! 

What is WELCA? It’s an easy way to say Women of the Evangelical Lutheran Church in America. 

Quite a mouthful, we know. Our organization includes Lutheran women who gather in more than 4,500 
locations in the U.S. and the Caribbean, for service, study, advocacy, fellowship and more! WELCA 
embraces all kinds of ministries that support our mission of mobilizing women to act boldly on their faith 
in Jesus Christ. There is a place for you in Women of the ELCA. 

HOW DOES WELCA WORK? 

There are three expressions of Women of the ELCA, each with its own constitution: 

• Congregational, inter-congregational and special units (about 4,500) 

• Synodical Women’s Organization (in 64 of the ELCA’s 65 synods) 

• Churchwide Women’s Organization 

The congregational, inter-congregational and special units are the largest expression of the organization 
and are the heart of the organization. This is where we grow the organization, inviting women to 
experience the reconciling and transforming love of God through Jesus Christ, encouraging women to act 
on their baptismal covenant. 

The synodical women’s organizations (SWOs) establish a partnership with units in their geographic areas 
and with the churchwide women’s organization. SWOs exist to support women in congregations. Each 
SWO has a board whose members are elected at an annual or biennial convention by voting members 
from units. Each SWO establishes clusters or conferences of units within its geographic area. 

Conferences and clusters are groupings of congregations within a synodical organization. While they 
have no legislative responsibilities, conferences and clusters provide learning opportunities through 
leadership development, community building, stewardship education, networks for communication and 
opportunities for joint ministry and action with the guidance of the SWO. 

WELCA is the women’s ministry organization of the ELCA. It is separately incorporated and is not an 
auxiliary of the church. It is financially independent and responsible for its own financial affairs. Financial 
support comes from individual and group offerings and gifts. 

The Present Board is Connie Hausauer, President, Ella Tweten, Vice President, Cindy Bye, 
Treasurer, Gretchen Carrells. Secretary, Cheryl Muncy, Sandy Pipal, Jannie Hartman, Myrna 
Mysse and Rebekah French. 

  

https://www.womenoftheelca.org/tools-for-leaders
https://www.womenoftheelca.org/synodical-womens-organization-webpages
https://www.womenoftheelca.org/elca.org
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Kogudus Renewal Ministry Report   
 

 The Board of Directors of K.R.M. and I thank the Montana Synod and all who have 
supported this retreat ministry in 2021 and previous years.  As a partner in ministry K.R.M. 
continues to promote and equip lay leadership in the Church and community.  This partnership 
began in 1976 under the leadership of Rev. Olaf Magis who began Kogudus retreats in in 1969 
while he was a pastor of First Lutheran Church in Glasgow, Montana.  The Estonian word, 
Kogudus, means “Christian fellowship”.  Olaf chose that word to convey the message of Christ, 
fellowship in Christ, and service for Christ to describe this ministry.  Kogudus retreats have been 
held throughout the U.S. and in other countries.  In recent years, however, there are three states 
that continue to offer retreats on a regular basis: Montana, North Dakota, and Illinois. 
 The original retreat called “Faith and Life” is a study of the Apostles’ Creed and the New 
Testament Greek words for various kinds of servants.  It encourages those who attend to discern 
their God-given gifts and consider how the Holy Spirit calls them to put those gifts to use for the 
common good of Christ’s Church and the world.  Another retreat, “Lament and Laughter”, was 
introduced in 2011.  It connects our losses to the cross and our joys to the resurrection.  Dying 
and rising in Christ (daily baptism) is experienced at this retreat and encouraged as a daily 
spiritual practice.  
 “Contrast Community” was introduced in 2014.  It is a retreat inspired by Dr. James L. 
Bailey’s book by that name and is a study of the Sermon on the Mount.   “Pilgrims in Recovery” is 
a retreat developed in 2003 and was first offered at Flathead Lutheran Bible Camp for those 
recovering from addiction and/or co-addiction.  It connects the 12 Steps of A.A. and other 
recovery programs with their Biblical basis to offer spiritual support and guidance to Christians 
and others who seek serenity.  The name was recently changed to “SOJOURNERS in Recovery” 
out of empathy for our native sisters and brothers and in keeping with the Biblical name for those 
continuing their spiritual journeys.     
 Only 2 retreats were held in 2021 due to the restrictions of the pandemic.  Illinois hosted 
a “Faith and Life” retreat which was held on July 23 for young adults.  Nine candidates and ten 
team members took part.  John Cross is the IL representative on the K.R.M. board.   
The other retreat was a “Lament and Laughter” event held at Montana Women’s Prison in Billings 
September 24-26.  Twenty-two inmates attended led by nine team members.  The women 
expressed deep appreciation to be able to take part in this event and to have Christians from 
various parts of Montana share the experience. 
 Paul Hendrickson represents N.D. on the K.R.M. board.  The K.R.M. board of directors met 
via Zoom in the spring and fall to share ideas on how best to navigate Covid-19’s restrictions.  
Members of the board are Tamara Bushnell, Arlene Kaurin, Craig Ekegren, Lee Christianson, and 
Pastor Bob Nagy.  Jenny Kunka serves as the K.R.M. Administrative Assistant and David 
Deffinbaugh as the Financial Manager.  Given the challenges that are still before us, we trust in 
the wisdom, power, and guidance of the Holy Spirit to continue this spiritual renewing ministry!    
 More information may be found at www.kogudus.org or by calling Rev. Greg Karlsgodt 
(406-544-1699).  The K.R.M. motto prayer is appropriate for all of us as followers of Jesus Christ:                 
“COME, HOLY SPIRIT!  REVIVE YOUR CHURCH!  BEGIN WITH ME!”    
 
Rev. Greg Karlsgodt, Executive Director 
  

http://www.kogudus.org/
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Youth Ministry Report 
 

Like most things over the past few years, youth gatherings have taken a back seat to the health 
and safety of our youth.  

The ELCA youth gathering in Minneapolis, Minnesota initially scheduled for July of 2021, was 
postponed until July 24-28, 2022, and then was cancelled all together and rescheduled for the 
Summer of 2024 in New Orleans, Louisiana.  

With the open schedule this summer, Flathead Lutheran Bible Camp and the Montana Synod 
staff, together with a subsidized grant from the Hetzel Foundation, will be offering a weekend 
youth retreat with the theme “Boundless” July 15-17, 2022. Youth and congregations planning on 
attending the ELCA youth gathering are encouraged to attend but registration is open to 
everyone. Along with Camp staff from FLBC, Bishop Laurie and Pastor Jason will attend and help 
lead worship and Bible study. For more information contact the Flathead Lutheran Bible Camp 
office.  

Submitted by Pastor Jason Asselstine, Associate to the Bishop 
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